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 SAN JOSE STATE UNIVERSITY     
Engineering 285/287 
Academic Senate 2 p.m. – 5 p.m. 

  
2014/2015 Academic Senate 

  
MINUTES  

October 13, 2014 
  

I. The meeting was called to order at 2:15 p.m. and roll call was taken by the Senate 
Administrator.  Forty-Two Senators were present. 

  
 
Ex Officio: 
       Present:  Daniels, Van Selst, Sabalius, Heiden  
       Absent:   Lessow-Hurley 
        
Administrative Representatives:  

Present:   Dukes, Bibb, Feinstein 
Absent:    Qayoumi, Terry 
                       

Deans: 
Present:  Steele, Stacks 
Absent:   Kifer, Green 

      
Students: 

Present:  Blaylock, Jeffrey, Amante, 
               Hernandez, Romero 
                

Alumni Representative: 
Present:  Walters 
  

Emeritus Representative: 
Present:  Buzanski 
 

General Unit Representatives: 
Present: Kohn, Fujimoto, Huang 
 

 
 
CASA Representatives:  

Present:   Schultz-Krohn, Lee, Shifflett,   
                Grosvenor 
Absent:    Goyal  

      
COB Representatives:  

Present:    Campsey, Sibley 
 
EDUC  Representatives:  

Present:  Kimbarow, Mathur 
 
ENGR Representatives:  

Present:  Backer, Fatoohi, Sullivan-Green 
       
H&A Representatives:  

Present:   Frazier, Bacich, Riley 
                Brada-Williams, Grindstaff 
Absent:    Brown 

        
SCI Representatives:  

Present:  Kress, White, Muller 
Absent:   Kaufman 

 
SOS Representatives:  

Present:   Ng, Peter, Rudy, Feist 
   

  
II. Approval of Academic Senate Minutes– 

The minutes of September 15, 2014 were approved as amended (41-0-1). 
  
III. Communications and Questions – 

A.  From the Chair of the Senate: 
Chair Heiden welcomed Senator Huang and Senator Romero.   
 
Chair Heiden provided a brief update on the governance review.  The Statement on Shared 
Governance is nearly done and will come to the Senate after it is reviewed by participants in 
the Shared Governance retreats.  
 
The Senate Retreat is scheduled for January 30, 2015.  Please save the date. This is an all day 
event; topic to be determined. 
 
Chair Heiden recently attended the CSU Senate Chairs meeting.  The CSU Statewide Senate 
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Chair, Steven Filling discussed the importance of communication between the campuses and 
the CSU Statewide Senate and is looking for input regarding ways to enhance communication.  
 
Another area of discussion at the CSU Senate Chairs meeting was the Student Success 
Excellence and Technology Fee (SSETF).  SJSU rolled back the SSETF level this year to 
match the fees charged in Fall 2013 and lists all fees separately to allow greater transparency 
(e.g.,  the IRA, course materials, and SSETF fees are now identified individually).  
 
CSU campuses vary in the level of fees charged, how they are identified, and what they 
support.  While SJSU collapsed all fees under the SSETF umbrella, other campuses identified 
their SSETF fees separately.  Our practice made our SSETF fee look larger than it was. The 
campus chairs are trying to pull data together and provide accurate comparisons across 
campuses regarding their SSETF, course materials, IRA, athletics, library and other fees. 
 
Senate structures were also discussed at the Chairs’ meeting.  The chairs are going to create a 
spreadsheet with information from all campuses regarding Senate membership and voting 
privileges, as well as the membership and voting privileges of their Executive Committee.  
Campus senate structures vary greatly.  This will allow each campus to understand its structure 
in the larger context of the CSU, and will help inform the Statewide Senate, the Chancellor’s 
office, and the Board of Trustees regarding similarities and variances across the system.   
 
Additional announcements by Chair Heiden:  Today the Provost will be talking about the 
Academic Affairs Budget along with AVP Marna 
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(n=266) endorsing the need for more advanced technologies.  Provost Feinstein also discussed 



 4

is recommended for BBC 205, Engr. 301 and 403, and CL 117.  Level V, the most advanced 
classrooms or mega-auditoriums, would be in SCI 142 and Uchida Hall 124. 
 
Q:  If the cost for Level V classrooms is $100,000, will Level III and IV classrooms cost less? 
A:  There variables in addition to technology to consider, such as new furniture needed to 
facilitate different pedagogies, etc.  Provost Feinstein has left the exact costs up to ITS to 
determine. 
 
Q:  Has the University shared the budget for the maintenance of these Next Gen classrooms 
after they are built? 
A:  No. 
 
Q:  Shouldn’t there be a middle ground instead of doing all or nothing. 
A:  Agreed, this is a possibility.  The Provost would like to be cautious moving forward, but 
not delay so long that we fall behind on demand and are still be talking about these upgrades 
three years from now. 
 
Q:  Wouldn’t it make sense to bring all classrooms up to some minimum level and then move 
forward from there?   
A:  Agreed.   Provost Feinstein was told there were two classrooms with no technology at all 
in them; they are both on the list to get the Next Gen classroom upgrades. However, there are 
about 155 centrally-managed classrooms that also need to be reviewed. 
 
Q:  Are there 32 faculty scheduled in the classrooms or are the 32 faculty actually using all of 
the technology available in the rooms? 
A:  Good question.  We have five classrooms in operation for instruction, but the 32 faculty 
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A:  (Student). Next Gen classrooms are not a priority for students.  Students feel that they 
have some of the highest fees in the CSU, but not enough class sections to accommodate 
need. Additionally, impaction has locked students out of certain majors, but the university has 
$28 million to spend on a Cisco contract.  In addition, students see some buildings that don’t 
have air conditioning and really old furniture in the classrooms and wonder if our priorities 
aren’t misplaced.  AS realizes this is already an approved proposal, but this isn’t what 
students really need right now.  A Next Gen classroom isn’t going to help students graduate in 
four years. 
 
Comment:  There is obviously value in lecture-capture, but not everyone uses smart boards.  
However, video in the offices seems valuable. 
 
Comment:  DMH was scheduled for tear down in the 1960’s; it was hot then and still doesn’t 
have any air conditioning. 
 
Q:  Making a classroom Next Gen doesn’t always mean technology.  Wouldn’t just putting 
some new furniture in the classrooms be helpful? 
A:  Provost Feinstein agreed. 
 
Q:  Why wasn’t this on the Senate agenda instead of just a report from the Provost for the 
President?  We need more time to review and discuss this. 
A:  Provost Feinstein apologized but said that he had just learned of the timeline for decisions 
last week and needed the help moving forward right away.  He used this time to seize the 
opportunity for discussion. 
 
Q:  If we do not move forward with the Next Gen classrooms, or go with the proposal to do 
only half of the classrooms, what guarantees do the faculty have that the funding will be there 
in the future? 
A:  Funds that are not spent this year would revert back to the SSETF account and would have 
to be applied for next year.   

    
IV. Executive Committee Report – 

A. Executive Committee Minutes –  
Executive Committee Minutes of September 8, 2014 –  No questions 
Executive Committee Minutes of September 22, 2014 –  No questions 
Executive Committee Minutes of September 29, 2014 –  No questions 
 

B.  Consent Calendar –  
AVC Backer presented the consent calendar.  One amendment was made to add Mark Van 
Selst as a Faculty at Large in the Humanities and Arts seat to the IRB.  The Senate voted and 
the consent calendar was approved as amended (42-0-0). 
 

 
 

C.  Executive Committee Action Items:   
 
Election of faculty member to recommend to the President for the Athletics Board: 
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including norms related to class size and class level.  They hope to develop and implement by 
the end of this year the ability to compare a particular professor’s norm in a particular class to 
other classes of the same level or of the same size.  We have already implemented a 
comparison based on students’ anticipated grades.  While there was some concern that faculty 
would be tempted to give very good grades to get good evaluations, or that faculty with good 
evaluations must only have achieved it by inflating grades.  Controlling for grades addresses 
these concerns. 
 
SERB is currently working on revising the questions for the SOTES and SOLATES.  These 
revised questions will come before the Prof
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The recommendations the PS Committee is making are in line with what the other campuses 
are doing with regard to emeritus standing for temporary faculty.  The faculty 
member/lecturer must have 10 years of service, so if they teach part-time that would be 20 
years of service.  The lecturer must also be recommended by a department Personnel 
Committee.  If both of these requirements are met the PS Committee believes that the lecturer 
should be granted emeritus standing.  
 
Questions:  
 
Q:  Would the committee consider six-years of full-time equivalent service instead of ten years 
for lecturers?  This would be in line with our tenure-track faculty for RTP and the Emeritus 
Retired Faculty Association (ERFA) requirement for six years of full-time equivalent service 
for membership.  This would be more in line with campus policies and not so much other 
campuses. 
A:  The PS Committee will consider this. 
 
Q:  Would the committee consider listing under faculty privileges in item 2, retention of the 
university email address?  Would the committee consider having it say that consultation with 
the chair and dean should occur with regard to item 2.4? 
A:  The PS Committee will consider this. 
 
B.  Curriculum and Research Committee (C&R) –  
 
Senator Brada-Williams presented a report on the activities of the Board of General 
Studies (BOGS) for 2013-2014. 
 
In 2013-2014, BOGS completed the WASC Rubric and the new General Education (GE) 
Guidelines that came to the Senate and approved as University policy S14-5.  BOGS also 
approved 14 new courses including African-American Studies 2A and 2B that satisfy areas 
D2 and D3 of the GE.  BOGS also approved American Studies areas 1A and 1B.   
 
Biology and Chemistry were granted the ability to offer classes in area R within the major.  
Engineering 10 now satisfies area E.    FORL 25 satisfies all of area C for six units.  Global 
Studies 143 and 188 were accepted for area Z.  JS 25 satisfies area D3.  KIN 68 satisfies area 
C1, and NURS 138 satisfies area S. 
 
BOGS also provisionally approved three one-year sequences; H&A 96F and 96S for area C2, 
and Humanities 177A and B for areas R, S, and V.  Engr 195A and B satisfies area S and V.   
 
BOGS also approved a resolution satisfying area D2 with sets of non-GE intensive physical 
science classes.  BOGS approved a resolution to discontinue the ACT objective portion of the 
WST, and developed new scores for passing the WST based on essay only.  
This is interesting because the bubble-in machine scores for the ACT were taking longer to 
grade than human grading of the essays. 
 
Looking ahead to what is going on right now in 2014-2015, BOGS has experienced a backlog 
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in reviewing the GE component of program planning studies as well as in reviewing courses 
being dropped on the spot - senior GE policy.  This is particularly troubling in light of the 
plan to get us one-year ahead in getting classes into the catalog.   
 
BOGS has begun to work on encouraging new integrated course sequences based on new high 
impact practice, and working with high-unit majors to incorporate GE within their majors.  
Obviously this is due to continuing pressures to deal with the 120 unit requirement.   
 
This year BOGS will also be doing program-level assessment of GE as required by WASC 
including the demonstration of five core competencies at the upper division level.  BOGS will 
also be implementing review of class size as required by the new GE policy passed last year.   
 
BOGS will be looking at future revisions of the GEAP Guidelines including; defining area 
D3, integrative student learning objectives, and assessment of integrative courses; including 
WASC core competencies in R, S, and V, and institutionalizing GEPA or General Education 
Program Assessment. 
 
Questions: 
Q:  Many CSU campuses are looking at specifically endorsing schematic GE as a pathway 
toward the minor.  Is that something we are looking at? 
A:  We discussed what has gone on at Chico about a year ago, but seeing there were so many 
other revisions going on at the same time, we decided not to tackle that at this time. 
 
Q:  Will AFAM 2A and 2B satisfy area D2 and D3 right now? 
A:  AVP Branz will check the catalog to be sure it is active, but if not it will certainly be 
active for areas D2 and D3 for Fall 2014. 
 
C.  Organization and Government Committee (O&G) –  No report. 
 
D.  Instruction and Student Affairs Committee (I&SA) –   
Senator Frazier presented AS 1547, Policy Recommendation, Scheduling of Advance 
Registration and Priority Registration (Final Reading). 
 
Senator Van Selst presented a friendly amendment to add a new number 3.1 to read, “3.1  It is 
the intention that no more than 10% of the FTES of SJSU be available for priority registration 
under the policy.”  The Senate voted and AS 1547 passed as amended (39-2-1). 
 
E.  University Library Board (ULB) –   No Report. 
 

VII.     Special Committee Reports – 
 

A.  The Chief of Staff, Stacy Gleixner, presented a Presidential Directive on a Smoke-Free 
Campus. 
 
Chief of Staff Gleixner explained that Senators had received a draft Presidential Directive on 
implementing a Smoke-Free Campus.  This issue came before the Senate in Spring 2012 and the 
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that the new employees know something is coming as well.  It should be phased in 
incrementally. 
 
Q:  Are you saying a totally smoke-free campus, or areas where smoking will be allowed? 
A:  Smoke-free completely. 
 
Q:  Is this up to debate? 
A:  No. 
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that was given to the colleges, there was a $10.8 million gap.  That gap was funded through a 
couple of different funds.   
 
In 2013-2014 our enrollment increased by 770 students.  Academic Affairs received $3.8 million 
as a result of this increase.  The division requested $4.2 million to fund the college base budgets.  
Then the division identified $2.8 million in existing resources.  This is how the $10.8 million 
came about.  In addition to this, we had launched a new Education Doctorate program and we 
received funding for that.  These funds were passed on to Education.  The change in the college 
base budgets was a total of $12.5 million this year.   
 
The model was based on actual cost of instruction for 2012-2013.  An issue we are going to have 
to look at next year is that colleges that had a large number of tenure/tenure track vacant 
positions will be teaching at a lower cost model than they would if the positions were filled.  
Some of that was captured in this budget. 
 
It is up to the colleges how they are going to use their portion of the $12.5 million.  The new 
budget model is very decentralized.  It allows the deans to determine how best to use their funds.  
In addition, there are 64 new faculty hires this year.  This is the largest number of faculty 
recruitments in more than a decade. 
 
In the past, funds were not allocated until positions were filled.  That is not happening now, and 
colleges have all of their funds so they can use it to recruit, etc.  Deans also have the authority 
throughout the year to replace vacant staff, MPP, and faculty positions provided they have the 
funds available. 
 
Under this model colleges have a lot more resource stability as their budgets will move forward 
from one year to the next.  Also to provide stability, this year we started a new process where we 
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makes sense.  Sciences enrollment went up because Engineering students must take Science 
classes.  AVP Genes and Provost Feinstein will be looking at the year-end results to see how 
closely they matched, and will make any adjustments that need to be made. 
 
The total division base budget this year was $130.4 million.  This is a $10.5 million increase 
over the prior year budget.  CERF went down a little bit because revenues are down a little.  The 
SSETF budgets are determined at the campus level through the process that applies to those 
funds.  The lottery funds stayed the same.  Growth in revenue in the lottery pretty much goes to 
K-12.  Our operating fund is recovering due to proposition 13.  Our total budget including one-
time funds and roll-forward funds was $171.7 million. 
 
The Academic Affairs Budget Plan was just posted on the web today.  There will also be some 
question and answer sessions scheduled in November 2014.  There will also be additional 
resources listed online about where to go for additional budget information.   
 
Questions: 
 
Q:  Are graduate students included in the budget prediction model FTES? 
A:  Yes. 
 
Q:  Nursing and Education have on and off enrollments with more students some semesters than 
other semesters.  Typically there are additional students coming in every fall and spring in 
education, so are there exceptions to the funding model to accommodate these majors? 
A:  Provost Feinstein and AVP Genes are very interested in stabilizing our enrollment plan so 
that we do not have all the peaks and valleys that we’ve had.  It would be nice to have some 
student enrollments every spring so that we could smooth out our pipeline. 
 
Q:  Previous budget reports showed that the budget given to Academic Affairs was about 1/2 of 
the total budget.  This has always been very frustrating for faculty.  Are there any plans to ask 
for additional funding? 
A:  That was certainly the intent when we brought in the external auditor, and this is why we 
have an additional $10.5 million in funds this year.   
 
Q:  If ICLM is based upon counting majors and taking particular courses, then what about the 
undeclared students and those students that change their mind all the time? 
A:  The undeclared students are included in the matrix model.  We have not looked to see how 
much they’ve changed year-to-year.   
 
Q:  In the 1990’s there was a fight between the deans that wanted to count majors for allocating 
resources and the deans that wanted to count FTES.  Obviously those college that do more 
general education wanted to count FTES and the colleges with more majors wanted to count 
majors.  Is the ICLM system more or less neutral between these two standpoints as far as 
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Q:  Doesn’t this system then make decisions over admissions the decisions that really drive the 
budget?  If certain majors are allowed to admit more students than others, and certain majors 
are prohibited from admitting as many students, the admissions process drives their budget in 
the future. 
A:  That would be true if there were not cooperative efforts by the leadership, but we have these 
discussions about what each college wants to do for admissions and the impact it will have on 
the other colleges.  Everyone has been very open in the discussions and we have come to a good 
consensus in those discussions. 
 
A:  This year we will be at 106% of our enrollment target.  One of the things we had to be very 
careful of was how that 6% above target was distributed to make sure classes were offered where 
students needed them for their degrees. 
 
Q:  
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Questions: 
 
Q:  The argument has been made in the past that despite the penalty, it is an advantage 
for us to over-enroll.  How is that possible? 
A:  The argument has always been that it makes sense for us to be over-enrolled as long 
as we do not exceed the Chancellor’s cap.  The cap this year was 105%.  As long as we 
can stay under the cap, it makes sense to get the extra funds for the over-enrollment. 
 
Q:  Have we paid this penalty before? 
A:  Yes. 
Q:   So why do we continue to go over the cap? 
A:   Every year we must balance the demands of our students for classes and enrollment 
targets.  Just two years ago our admissions policy required that we admit all students that 
met the minimum requirements in our service area. 
 
Q:  There was a recent article in the Chronicle that talked about how the Governor 
vetoed a bill that would have given us $50 million.  How does that impact us?   
A:  This was a trigger bill.  If you look at the original budget process, if the revenues in 
the State of California exceeded a certain amount the Governor would give the CSU an 
additional $50 million.  However, due to all the disastrous fires this year, the cost of fire-
fighting has already exceeded the annual budget and the additional revenue will be used 
to fund fire-fighting.  SJSU’s budget was developed without these funds. 
 
B.  Vice President for Student Affairs – No report. 
  

  C.  Associated Students President –   
AS President Daniels announced that AS had elected a new Director of Faculty Affairs 
that would replace Senator Subhi Vijaywargia, Senator Joshua Romero.  In addition, AS 
is still seeking a replacement for Senator Niblett, the AS Director of Student Affairs.   
 
Unfortunately, AS recently had to terminate its Executive Director for misuse of funds.   
 
AS is in the process of finalizing the Board of Directors restructure for next Spring.  
Some of the AS Director positions will have different names. 
 
AS President Daniels was unable to attend the Diversity Task Force meeting last week, 
but he did hear many complaints from students regarding implementation.  It sounds as if 
the concerns passed on by AS are being heard, but the problem is that they are not being 
implemented.  For example, while AFAM classes have been added to areas D2 and D3, it 
is important that areas S and V incorporate cultural studies.  Another request AS had was 
to add another tenure/tenure-track faculty member to African-American Studies and 
African-American Studies was only given a lecturer.  Students were very upset about 
this.   
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AS President Daniels commented that he was very disappointed in the earlier 
conversation about SSETF fees being used for projects that students feel are out of 
alignment with what they want.  This is creating feelings of mistrust.   
 
Questions: 

 
Q:  You talked about firing the Executive Director for her handling of AS Funds.  Did AS 
lose a lot of money? 
A:   This case is still under investigation by UPD and AS President Daniels could not 
comment on the case.  AS will make a decision about how to go about collecting the 
misspent funds after the investigation is completed. 
 
Q:   Has AS considered having student representation from every college on the SSETF 
Committee? 
A:  AS is considering creating a student Senate that would have several student 
representatives from every college.  AS hopes to get greater participation from students 
for all committees. 
 

  D.  Vice President for University Advancement –  Moved to Next Meeting. 
 

  E.  Statewide Academic Senators –  Moved to Next Meeting. 
 
 F.  Provost –  Moved to Next Meeting. 
 
  

X.  Adjournment – The meeting adjourned at 5:04 p.m. 


